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symptoms.  On 6 January 2002 you reported for duty on board the  
in .  
 
On 14 September 2002 you received non-judicial punishment (NJP) for unauthorized absence 
(UA) and missing movement by design.  You did not appeal your NJP.  The same day your 
command issued you a “Page 13” counseling warning (Page 13).  The Page 13 expressly warned 
you that any further deficiencies in performance and/or conduct may result in disciplinary action 
and in processing for administrative separation.  However, on 3 March 2003 you received NJP 
for the wrongful use of a controlled substance and three separate UA specifications.  You did not 
appeal your second NJP.   
 
On 7 March 2003 your command notified you that you were being processed for an 
administrative discharge by reason of misconduct due to drug abuse.  You waived your rights to 
consult with counsel, submit statements to the separation authority, and to present your case to 
an administrative separation board.  Ultimately, on 6 May 2003 you were separated from the 
Navy for misconduct due to drug abuse with an other than honorable conditions (OTH) 
characterization of service and assigned an RE-4 reentry code.   
 
As part of the Board review process, the BCNR Physician Advisor who is a licensed clinical 
psychologist (Ph.D.), reviewed your contentions and the available records and issued an AO 
dated 16 December 2021.  The Ph.D. initially noted that you did not provide clarifying 
information about the trauma related to your purported PTSD or information about your mental 
health condition.  The Ph.D. determined that your single statement in your service record about 
not being in the right frame of mind is not enough information to support a mental health 
condition.  The Ph.D. concluded by opining that the evidence failed to establish you suffered 
from a mental health condition on active duty or your in-service misconduct could be mitigated 
by a mental health condition.   
 
The Board carefully considered all potentially mitigating factors to determine whether the 
interests of justice warrant relief in your case in accordance with the Kurta, Hagel, and Wilkie 
Memos.  These included, but were not limited to your contentions that:  (a) you feel you had 
untreated service-connected mental health conditions leading you to use substances; (b) you 
reached out for help but did not get any assistance; and (c) you still have nightmares, depression, 
anxiety, and poor sleep that have not resolved because you are unable to obtain good mental 
health treatment.  However, given the totality of the circumstances, the Board determined that 
your request does not merit relief.   
 
In accordance with the Kurta, Hagel, and Wilkie Memos, the Board gave liberal and special 
consideration to your record of service, and your contentions about any traumatic or stressful 
events you experienced and their possible adverse impact on your service.  However, the Board 
concluded that there was no convincing evidence that you suffered from any type of mental 
health condition while on active duty, or that any such mental health condition was related to or 
mitigated the misconduct that formed the basis of your discharge.  As a result, the Board 
concluded that your misconduct was not due to mental health-related symptoms.  Moreover, the 






